

# Prince Edward County Planning Commission Meeting Minutes June 20, 2023 7:00 pm

Members Present: Brad Fuller Llew W. Gilliam, Jr.

Clifford Jack Leatherwood Whitfield M. Paige

John "Jack" W. Peery, Jr. John Prengaman

Teresa Sandlin Rhett Weiss

Henry Womack

Absent: Preston L. Hunt

Staff Present: Robert Love, Planning/Zoning Director Douglas P. Stanley, County Administrator

The Prince Edward County Planning Commission strongly encourages citizens to participate in public meetings through in-person participation, written comments, and/or remote participation by calling: **1-844-890-7777**, **Access Code: 390313** (*If busy, please call again.*) Additionally, citizens may view the Board meeting live in its entirely at the County's YouTube Channel, the link to which is provided on the County's website.

Public Hearing comments for Planning Commission meetings will be subject to the "Citizen Guide for Providing Input During Public Participation and Public Hearings For Prince Edward County Government Meetings" revised October 12, 2022.

Chairman Prengaman called the June 20, 2023 meeting to order at 7:00 p.m., established there was a quorum, and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

#### **In Re: Approval of Minutes**

Commissioner Peery made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Fuller, to approve the meeting minutes from April 20, 2023 with one correction; the motion carried:

Aye: Brad Fuller Nay: (None)

Llew W. Gilliam, Jr. Clifford Jack Leatherwood

Whitfield M. Paige John "Jack" W. Peery, Jr.

John Prengaman Teresa Sandlin Henry Womack

Abstain: Rhett Weiss Absent: Preston Hunt

# In Re: Public Hearing - Special Use Permit, Mark Smith, DBA Sandy River Distillery

Chairman Prengaman announced this was the date and time scheduled to receive citizen input prior to considering a request from Mark Smith, DBA Sandy River Distillery, for a Special Use Permit for a restaurant and brew pub along

with provisions for mobile food establishments on Tax Map Parcels 053-A-27C2 and 053-A-27C3 at 147 Monroe Church Road, Farmville, VA. Notice of this hearing was advertised according to law in the Wednesday, June 7, 2023 and Wednesday, June 14, 2023 editions of THE FARMVILLE HERALD, a newspaper published in the County of Prince Edward.

Mr. Love stated the County has received an application for a Special Use Permit from Mark Smith DBA as Sandy River Distillery for a Special Use Permit for a restaurant and brew pub along with provisions for mobile food establishments on Tax Map Parcels 053-A-27C2 and 053-A-27C3 at 147 Monroe Church Road, Farmville, VA. which is zoned A-1, Agricultural Conservation.

The purpose of the Special Use is to construct a restaurant & brew pub along with a designated area for up to five (5) mobile food establishments. County staff is of the opinion the use is compatible with the zoning district and will have minimal impact on surrounding properties.

Mr. Love stated he received two calls regarding this public hearing; Amy Alliston also sent a letter, a copy of which was placed at each Commissioner's seat. He said Terry Chadwick left a voice message requesting information regarding the public hearing, he attempted to return her call but left a very detailed voice message to her. He has received no other communication. Mr. Love then stated the prepared conditions were included in the packet.

Chairman Prengaman opened the public hearing.

Mark Smith, Applicant, stated this would provide a more viable business; he said this would not be a large restaurant but something for his patrons. Mr. Smith said there may be one to two food trucks during an event, and added things are going well at his Distillery. He stated he would like to have a "pizza truck" which would serve Neapolitan pizza.

Commissioner Peery questioned the hours of operation. Mr. Smith said currently he operates from 12:00 p.m. - 9:00 p.m., and would like to have the option to be open seven (7) days a week. He said the hours would diminish in the winter months, as business dictates.

Commissioner Fuller asked if all food prep will be done within the truck. Mr. Smith said it would, but his facility could be used and there will be picnic tables; he added that there is no indoor space to eat and in winter it may be limited but on nice days people could have the pizza. He said he would also like permission to have a restaurant.

Commissioner Weiss asked if he is also requesting a permanent restaurant at this time. Mr. Smith said he is, with the pizza truck first, then the restaurant.

Chairman Prengaman asked if the food trucks would be permanent; Mr. Smith said it would be semi-permanent, over the summer season and into the fall. He said this adds a service.

Commissioner Weiss asked about parking. Mr. Smith said there is parking for 20 vehicles at the Distillery and 40 more spaces across the street.

Commissioner Wiess then questioned traffic impacts on Monroe Church Road. Mr. Smith said traffic has dropped significantly after COVID as people are going to hotels again, and traffic will not be much different; he said if traffic becomes an issue he will move [the establishment] to his 100-acre property.

Mr. Fuller asked if Mr. Smith would have people cross Monroe Church Road at signs that indicate foot traffic. Mr. Smith said VDOT has already installed pedestrian signs, although some do not follow the signage.

Commissioner Gilliam said that one photo shows Conex boxes, and asked if that is what is intended for use. Mr. Smith said that in the future, that is likely what it would be. He said the idea is to bring spirits from all over the world to Rice, Virginia; agave spirits from Mexico, rum from the Caribbean, grapes from California. He said the idea for

Conex boxes are to show that they are mixing the old with the new. He added he said another idea is to use a grain silo to make into a restaurant, in keeping with the rustic farm aspect of the county.

Julie Maserjian, Lockett District, said she sent a letter to Supervisor Jenkins and Supervisor Gilliam who also serves on the Planning Commission. She expressed her concerns about the speed limit on Monroe Church Road. She said while she supports the proposed venture, she has reservations because of traffic concerns. She stated the road is narrow and curved, and sometimes drivers "play chicken" with pedestrians or bikers, and there is no shoulder or berm to go onto. She said VDOT has had a complaint for two years [from her] but VDOT has not yet done a speed study. Ms. Maserjian said speed limits in residential and commercial areas are normally 25 mph.

Carolyn Bowman, Farmers Daughters, expressed her support for this business expansion.

Chairman Prengaman read the letter from Amy Alliston:

Dear Planning Commission,

I am a close neighbor to Mark Smith and have adjoining property which is my home. I have no problem with the current retreat but have had to get used to the frequent activity, noise and events going on which includes a lot of traffic, frequent live music, the bustle of human activity and large gatherings. Myself and other neighbors have had wandering guests come into our properties looking for the resort or exploring at night and even making camp fires. I do have concerns about expansion as the traffic will be dangerous on our small road which is very narrow and fast with no shoulder, not to mention the light and noise pollution is appreciated from inside my house since I am near the street. I am not thrilled with the idea of living next to a restaurant and bar with 5 food trucks also offering take out. The level of activity does not seem to comply with a rural lifestyle for those of us who want to enjoy the peaceful countryside of our community.

Sincerely, Amy Alliston

Rex Williams said he owns Lost Creek Cabins on the same road and stated it is dangerous. He said he doesn't think progress should be stopped and people should be able to do what they want on their property.

Chairman Prengaman stated a speed study will be requested.

Mr. Stanley, County Administrator, said previously there was not enough traffic to justify the study, but since [traffic] has increased, the speed limit may be lowered.

There being no one further wishing to speak, Chairman Prengaman closed the public hearing.

Chairman Prengaman asked the Commissioners to review the potential conditions. He said there is an opportunity for additional business, but also road issues.

Commissioner Sandlin said the property also fronts Green Bay Road, and the entrance could change to Green Bay Road. Discussion followed.

Commissioner Leatherwood asked about attendance on the weekends. Mr. Smith stated the hours are currently Thursday, 4:30-8:30 p.m., Friday and Saturday, 2:30-8:30 p.m., and Sunday 12:00 noon -5:00 p.m. He added that in the summer, the Distillery hours will change to 2:30-8:30 p.m. seven days a week, with the same Sunday hours. Mr. Smith said he would like to hold more events but they would not go beyond 5:00 p.m. on Sundays; he requested 12:00 noon -9:00 p.m. with a 5:00 p.m. close on Sunday.

Commissioner Gilliam asked if special events would use up to five different food trailers. Mr. Smith said they have had two in the past, and would likely not increase over three [trailers], but he would like that ability.

Commissioner Gilliam then asked about the maximum number of people; Mr. Smith said that most people would arrive and then leave, but he would estimate 100 at the restaurant. He said most likely it would be fewer than 50 [patrons]. Mr. Smith then stated he has a 3,000 square foot building that was brought over to the Clearwater resort area which is where the big restaurant will be located.

Commissioner Womack questioned the number of vehicles. Mr. Smith said the most they have had is 200 cars, and 500 people at the big events. He said they like to hold three or four a year; he announced their big event for the Rice Volunteer Fire Department, which will be held on Saturday from 4:00 - 8:00 p.m., with all proceeds going to the volunteer fire department.

Commissioner Weiss made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Paige, to recommend to the Board of Supervisors approval of the Special Use Permit request by Mark Smith DBA Sandy River Distillery for a restaurant and brew pub along with provisions for mobile food establishments with the following conditions and to include hours of operation of 12:00 p.m. – 9:00 p.m. Mondays through Saturday, and 12:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m. on Sundays; the motion carried:

Aye: Brad Fuller Nay: (None)

Llew W. Gilliam, Jr. Clifford Jack Leatherwood

Whitfield M. Paige

John "Jack" W. Peery, Jr.

John Prengaman Teresa Sandlin Rhett Weiss

Henry Womack
Absent: Preston Hunt

Special Use Permit - Mark Smith DBA Sandy River Distillery Tax Parcel Map #: 053-A-27C2 & 053-A-27C3 CONDITIONS

# **SITE PLAN**

- 1. Development activities on the site shall be limited to those as specified in the Special Use Permit Application and Site Plan. The final locations of incidental facilities may be adjusted provided no such adjustment violates any buffers, setbacks, or other statutory requirement. The concepts reflected in the filed special use permit dated 5/16/2023 are hereby made part of these development conditions.
- 2. Final site plan approval for the Restaurant & Brew Pub shall be submitted to the Prince Edward County Community Development Department for final review and approval pursuant to Appendix B of the Prince Edward County Code (Zoning Ordinance).
- 3. Any proposed expansion of the operation, change of activities or additional facilities or activities shall be submitted to the Prince Edward County Planning and Community Development office for review prior to implementation. Any changes may be subject to Permit amendment procedures, including Public Hearings.
- 4. All buildings within the property shall be developed as a cohesive entity ensuring that building placement, architectural treatment, parking lot lighting, landscaping, trash disposal, vehicular and pedestrian circulation and other development elements work together functionally and aesthetically.

5. All landscaping shall be mulched and maintained to the reasonable satisfaction of the Prince Edward County Planning and Community Development Director. Any vegetation found to be of poor condition shall be replaced and/or improved at the reasonable direction of the Planning and Community Development Director or his designee.

### **ENVIRONMENTAL**

- All pollution control measures, erosion and sediment control measures, storm water control facilities, and all construction activities shall comply with the requirements of the appropriate federal, state, and local regulations and ordinances.
- 7. All facilities for the provision of potable water and sanitation and wastewater disposal systems and food preparation shall be approved by the appropriate local, state, or federal agency including but not limited to Virginia Department of Health, Virginia Departments of Environmental Quality, Environmental Protection Agency, etc.
- 8. Any development activities of a structural or land disturbing nature not specifically addressed by these Conditions shall be in conformance with applicable provisions of federal, state, and local statues and regulations.

### **TRANSPORTATION**

- 9. All entrance permits must be authorized by the Virginia Department of Transportation.
- 10. All internal roads used for public access shall be of compacted earth or have a minimum of a four (4) inch stone base and shall be paved with concrete, asphalt, or durable pervious paving material.
- 11. Adequate area shall be provided on site to accommodate parking of all employees and patrons. It shall be the responsibility of the Permittee to assure that employees and patrons park only on site and not on any highway right-of-way, or on adjoining or adjacent parcels unless written consent is provided by the owner or owners thereof.

# **GENERAL**

- 12. Restaurant hours of operation shall be limited to 12 p.m. until 9 p.m. Monday through Saturday and 12 p.m. until 5 p.m. on Sunday.
- 13. All exterior lighting shall be designed and installed so as to minimize glare onto adjoining properties or any public access road. All lighting shall be full cut-off type fixtures.
- 14. Outdoor storage of trash containers shall be situated at the rear of buildings and shall be appropriately screened.
- 15. The Permittee is responsible for the appearance of the site including litter pick-up and other orderly site appearance.
- 16. This Permit is non-transferable, except and unless written notice from the Permittee regarding the transfer, and a signed document from the proposed new Permittee is received by the Planning and Community Development Office which states that the new Permittee agrees to comply with all terms and Conditions imposed with the original Permit Issuance. If the proposed new Permittee desires to amend the original Permit Conditions, amendments must be addressed by the Prince Edward County Planning Commission and Board of Supervisors through the Special Use Permit process.
- 17. Failure of Permittee to fully conform to all terms and conditions may result in revocation of this Special Use

Permit if said failure or failures are not corrected or addressed to the satisfaction, not to be unreasonably withheld, of the County within thirty (30) days of written notice from the County.

### In Re: Public Hearing - Special Use Permit, James Robert Napier, Truck Yard for Towing & Recovery

Chairman Prengaman announced this was the date and time scheduled to receive citizen input prior to considering a request from James Robert Napier, for a Special Use Permit to establish a truck yard for a towing and recovery operation consisting of a 200' x 130' fenced area with an office building on Free State Road and a future 200' x 200' overflow lot on Price Gee Road on Tax Map Parcel 115-A-36 at the intersection of State Route 360 (Free State Road & Price Gee Road) with their intersection with US Route 360. Notice of this hearing was advertised according to law in the Wednesday, June 7, 2023 and Wednesday, June 14, 2023 editions of THE FARMVILLE HERALD, a newspaper published in the County of Prince Edward.

Mr. Love said the County has received an application for a Special Use Permit from James Robert Napier to establish a truck yard for a towing and recovery operation on Tax Map Parcel 115-A-36 at the intersection of State Route 630 (Free State Road & Price Gee Road) and US 360, which is zoned A-1, Agricultural Conservation.

The purpose of the Special Use is to construct a 200' x 130' fenced area with an office building on Free State Road and a future 200' x 200' overflow lot on Price Gee Road for the purpose of temporary vehicle storage. The vehicles will be brought and stored onsite as needed. Any security lighting shall be installed and properly angled to avoid light spillage onto adjoining properties.

County staff is of the opinion the use is compatible with the zoning district and will have minimal impact on surrounding properties.

Mr. Love said Route 460 bisects the property.

James Napier, Applicant, stated he has a smaller lot on Patrick Henry Highway, in Charlotte County, and plans to move from his current location. He said he intends to fence in the area, which will take some time to accomplish. Mr. Napier discussed the potential project and the expansion to include storage of electric vehicles. He said one reason for the expansion is the electric vehicles; they require a  $50^{\circ}$  x  $50^{\circ}$  space. He said they need to be stored safely and so the Fire Department can get to it if needed. This location is about a mile and a half from the Fire Department. He said the office will be open from 8:30 a.m. -4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday.

Chairman Prengaman asked how long his operation has been in Charlotte County. Mr. Napier said he started there in 2016; his father ran a shop there for years. He said a lot of people don't have insurance and it takes 30-90 days to process a car through the DMV; this would allow the storage of the vehicle while waiting on the paperwork to go through.

Commissioner Gilliam stated that as a volunteer firefighter, he would set the electric vehicles as far away from everything else as possible. Mr. Napier said he wants to have the electric cars set away from everything; he said he is learning the technology. Mr. Napier stated he is also on the fire department, and there are a lot of places that won't take electric cars. He said he has a hazmat company on standby.

Discussion followed on the location of the proposed lot.

Commissioner Fuller then asked if the infrastructure would be in place prior to opening; Mr. Napier said the privacy fence would be installed prior to opening. Discussion followed. He said he intends to plant hay on the remaining land and leave the timber standing.

Chairman Prengaman opened the public hearing.

Connie Faircloth said her property is adjacent to Mr. Napier's property. She stated her main concern about the overflow lot is that the groundwater could be contaminated by the vehicles as they are stored. She said this could pose

a serious environmental and health threat due to the fluids that often leak from the vehicles. She said where the overflow lot is marked on the map, it is at the top of a hill and there is a small stream at the bottom of the hill, which runs into a larger stream that crosses both properties. She said she is concerned about the rain washing the toxins into the stream, soil and well water. She then stated the map that was used is a hunting map and not a survey map.

Sammy Faircloth stated he has a problem with the map as the lot size is inaccurate; he said Mr. Napier said the lot needs surveyed.

Chairman Prengaman asked if a survey has been done. Mr. Napier said he has not yet had a survey completed, but plans to before doing anything. Mr. Napier said he does have an entrance approval from VDOT.

Mr. Love said that the applicant will meet the required setbacks, and stated that he includes Condition 6 on any application that includes vehicles: *All pollution control measures, erosion and sediment control measures, storm water control facilities, and all construction activities shall comply with the requirements of the appropriate federal, state, and local regulations and ordinances.* Mr. Love said it would also require going through the ENS procedure as well, and would be subject to OSHA and EPA.

Mr. Napier said that most of the time, the fluids in the vehicles leak out when they are crashed. He said if there is leaking, he will make sure to use pads. Some discussion followed.

There being no one further wishing to speak, Chairman Prengaman closed the public hearing.

Chairman Prengaman asked the Commissioners to review the potential conditions.

Commissioner Sandlin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Gilliam, to recommend to the Board of Supervisors approval of the Special Use Permit request by James Robert Napier to establish a truck yard for a towing and recovery operation with the following conditions; the motion carried:

Aye: Brad Fuller Nay: (None)

Llew W. Gilliam, Jr.

Clifford Jack Leatherwood

Whitfield M. Paige

John "Jack" W. Peery, Jr.

John Prengaman Teresa Sandlin

Rhett Weiss

Henry Womack

Absent: Preston Hunt

Special Use Permit - James Robert Napier Tax Parcel Map #: 115-A-36 CONDITIONS

# **SITE PLAN**

- 1. Development activities on the site shall be limited to those as specified in the Special Use Permit Application and Site Plan. The final locations of incidental facilities may be adjusted provided no such adjustment violates any buffers, setbacks, or other statutory requirement. The concepts reflected in the filed special use permit dated 5/8/2023 are hereby made part of these development conditions.
- 2. Final site plan approval for the Truck Yard Towing and Recovery Lot shall be submitted to the Prince Edward County Community Development Department for final review and approval pursuant to Appendix B of the Prince Edward County Code (Zoning Ordinance).

- 3. Any proposed expansion of the operation, change of activities or additional facilities or activities shall be submitted to the Prince Edward County Planning and Community Development office for review prior to implementation. Any changes may be subject to Permit amendment procedures, including Public Hearings.
- 4. All buildings within the property shall be developed as a cohesive entity ensuring that building placement, architectural treatment, parking lot lighting, landscaping, trash disposal, vehicular and pedestrian circulation and other development elements work together functionally and aesthetically.
- 5. All landscaping shall be mulched and maintained to the reasonable satisfaction of the Prince Edward County Planning and Community Development Director. Any vegetation found to be of poor condition shall be replaced and/or improved at the reasonable direction of the Planning and Community Development Director or his designee.

### **ENVIRONMENTAL**

- All pollution control measures, erosion and sediment control measures, storm water control facilities, and all
  construction activities shall comply with the requirements of the appropriate federal, state, and local
  regulations and ordinances.
- 7. All facilities for the provision of potable water and sanitation and wastewater disposal systems shall be approved by the appropriate local, state, or federal agency including but not limited to Virginia Department of Health, Virginia Departments of Environmental Quality, Environmental Protection Agency, etc.
- 8. Any development activities of a structural or land disturbing nature not specifically addressed by these Conditions shall be in conformance with applicable provisions of federal, state, and local statues and regulations.

#### **TRANSPORTATION**

- 9. All entrance permits must be authorized by the Virginia Department of Transportation.
- 10. All internal roads used for public access shall be of compacted earth or have a minimum of a four (4) inch stone base and shall be paved with concrete, asphalt, or durable pervious paving material.
- 11. Adequate area shall be provided on site to accommodate parking of all employees and patrons. It shall be the responsibility of the Permittee to assure that employees and patrons park only on site and not on any highway right-of-way, or on adjoining or adjacent parcels unless written consent is provided by the owner or owners thereof.

#### **GENERAL**

- 12. Office Hours of operation shall be limited to Monday thru Friday 6 a.m. to 6 p.m. Towing operation may be conducted 24 hrs. a day/7 days a week.
- 13. All exterior lighting shall be designed and installed so as to minimize glare onto adjoining properties or any public access road. All lighting shall be full cut-off type fixtures.
- 14. Storage of vehicles and trash containers shall be screened per Prince Edward Zoning Ordinance, Section 4-200.15.
- 15. The Permittee is responsible for the appearance of the site including litter pick-up and other orderly site

appearance.

- 16. This Permit is non-transferable, except and unless written notice from the Permittee regarding the transfer, and a signed document from the proposed new Permittee is received by the Planning and Community Development Office which states that the new Permittee agrees to comply with all terms and Conditions imposed with the original Permit Issuance. If the proposed new Permittee desires to amend the original Permit Conditions, amendments must be addressed by the Prince Edward County Planning Commission and Board of Supervisors through the Special Use Permit process.
- 17. Failure of Permittee to full conform to all terms and conditions may result in revocation of this Special Use Permit if said failure or failures are not corrected or addressed to the satisfaction, not to be unreasonably withheld, of the County within thirty (30) days of written notice from the County.

### In Re: Public Hearing - Special Use Permit, James Robert Napier, Two Illuminated Signs

Chairman Prengaman announced this was the date and time scheduled to receive citizen input prior to considering a request from James Robert Napier, for a Special Use Permit for two illuminated signs, one on US 360 E at its intersection with State Route 630 (Free State Road) being 40 square foot pole sign with a total height of 15 feet and a 40' square foot pole sign on US 360 W at its intersection with State Route 630 (Price Gee Road) a total height of 8 feet for a towing and recovery operation. Notice of this hearing was advertised according to law in the Wednesday, June 7, 2023 and Wednesday, June 14, 2023 editions of THE FARMVILLE HERALD, a newspaper published in the County of Prince Edward.

The County has received an application for a Special Use Permit from James Robert Napier for two illuminated signs, one pole sign on US 360 E at its intersection with State Route 630 (Free State Road) and one pole sign on US 360 W at its intersection with State Route 630 (Price Gee Road), on Tax Map Parcel 115-A-36, which is zoned A-1, Agricultural Conservation.

The purpose of the Special Use is to construct a 40 square foot pole sign with a total height of 15 feet on US 360 E at its intersection with State Route 630 (Free State Road) and a 40 square foot pole sign on US 360 W at its intersection with State Route 630 (Price Gee Road) a total height of 8 feet. Sign lighting shall be installed and properly angled to avoid light spillage onto adjoining properties or the roadways.

County staff is of the opinion the use is compatible with the zoning district and will have minimal impact on surrounding properties.

Commissioner Weiss asked if the heights of the two signs be the same. Mr. Love stated that they will match which will be measured from grade.

Mr. Napier said he wants to match the aesthetic of his neighbors, and will shift the signs for sight distance. Mr. Love added that no signage can be put in the right of way.

Commissioner Paige asked if both signs will be placed at the same time. Mr. Napier said he will place the first sign now and once the survey is done he would place the second; he said he will order the survey tomorrow.

Chairman Prengaman opened the public hearing.

Sharon Dotson, Lockett District, stated that she doesn't understand why a person that wants to operate a business or wants to do something on their private property would have to come to the County to get a special permit for a sign or a flag, or pay a fee, as long as he is respectful of the road and not block the view, [why] does he have to do all that. She said it doesn't make sense that you have to come in and ask permission for everything that you do, for everything

that you own in the County. It looks like you're taking rights away from everybody whether it's private, personal or business.

Chairman Prengaman said the County requires a special use permit for signage. Discussion followed.

Carol Conrad expressed her concerns about sight distance getting onto the road. Chairman Prengaman said that is one of the guidelines and assurances the County gets from VDOT, that line of sight still has to be there for traffic.

Connie Faircloth expressed her concern regarding the placement of a sign on the Price Gee side of the highway; she said she doesn't want anything distracting a driver such as a lit up sign as is proposed. She said she doesn't understand the necessity of these two large signs on both sides of the highway. She said people would look for the office at the overflow lot, and doesn't want people coming to her front door looking for his business.

Chairman Prengaman said the County will look at the signage and it must be consistent with what is done within the County; he added that VDOT does not permit any signs within the right of way or any signage that would impact or interfere with sight distance, or impede that for any drivers on the highway. That is a condition on this special use permit.

Commissioner Weiss asked the purpose of the sign on the Price Gee side of the highway. Mr. Napier said it would be for east and west traffic. He said he will indicate the location of the office on the signs.

Mr. Love said that in working with Trey Pyle, because of vehicle storage will require an address for fire and emergency reasons. He said if there is a fire, there should be a sign out to ensure the fire department goes to the correct lot.

Commissioner Weiss said the signs are not just advertising but are also directional and for safety. Discussion followed.

There being no one further wishing to speak, Chairman Prengaman closed the public hearing.

Chairman Prengaman asked the Commissioners to review the potential conditions.

Commissioner Fuller made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Peery, to recommend to the Board of Supervisors approval of the Special Use Permit request by James Robert Napier for the installation of two illuminated pole signs with the following conditions; the motion carried:

Aye: Brad Fuller Nay: (None)

Llew W. Gilliam, Jr. Clifford Jack Leatherwood

Whitfield M. Paige

John "Jack" W. Peery, Jr.

John Prengaman Teresa Sandlin Rhett Weiss

Henry Womack

Absent: Preston Hunt

Special Use Permit - James Robert Napier Tax Parcel Map#: 115-A-36 CONDITIONS

### **SITE PLAN**

1. Development activities on the site shall be limited to those as specified in the Special Use Permit Application

and Site Plan. The final locations of facilities may be adjusted provided no such adjustment violates any buffers, setbacks, or other statutory requirement. The concepts reflected in the filed special use permit dated 5/8/2023 are hereby made part of these development conditions.

2. Final sign permit zoning and building permit applications for the two (2) illuminated signs shall be submitted to the Planning and Community Development office for final review and approval pursuant to Appendix B of the Prince Edward County Code (Zoning) and Chapter 18 of the Prince Edward County Code (Buildings and Building Regulations).

### **GENERAL**

- 3. All landscaping around signs shall be mulched and maintained to the reasonable satisfaction of the Prince Edward County Planning and Community Development Director. Any vegetation found to be of poor condition shall be replaced and/or improved at the reasonable direction of the Planning and Community Development Director or his designee.
- 4. No sign shall be may be located within VDOT right-of-way or impede sight distance.
- 5. Site signage shall be limited to Pole type, one 40 square foot sign not to exceed eight (8) feet in total height and one 40 square foot sign not to exceed fifteen (15) feet in total height.
- 6. Sign installation shall be in conformance with all applicable provisions of federal, state, and local statues and regulations.
- 7. Any sign lighting shall be designed and installed so as to minimize glare onto adjoining properties or any public access road.
- 8. This Permit is non-transferable, except and unless written notice from the Permittee regarding the transfer, and a signed document from the proposed new Permittee is received by the Planning and Community Development Office which states that the new Permittee agrees to comply with all terms and Conditions imposed with the original Permit Issuance. If the proposed new Permittee desires to amend the original Permit Conditions, amendments must be addressed by the Prince Edward County Planning Commission and Board of Supervisors through the Special Use Permit process.
- 9. Failure of Permittee to full conform to all terms and conditions may result in revocation of this Special Use Permit if said failure or failures are not corrected or addressed to the satisfaction, not to be unreasonably withheld, of the County within thirty (30) days of written notice from the County.

#### In Re: Review of Supervisors Actions

Mr. Love reported that at the last Board meeting, the Board passed an Emergency Ordinance which would temporarily amend the sign ordinance of the County, putting in place an increase in total allotted flag size from 40 square feet individually to a site total of 120 square feet. As such, that will bring the topic back to the Planning Commission, to have a public hearing in 60 days. That will be scheduled for July 18, 2023. Mr. Love said he consistently enforced our temporary sign ordinance; there were a large number of speakers that came to the Board meeting. After a lot of deliberation and public participation, the Board passed the Emergency Ordinance with Option 4, which would limit total site signage, allowing three 40 square feet signs, two 60 square feet signs, or one 120 square feet sign, or any combination. He said this was in response to the citizens of the County.

**Old Business** 

Mr. Love stated the Comprehensive Plan schedule has been put forth; the Board approved the start of the Comp Plan

with the consultants, The Berkley Group, in August. The kickoff will be in October.

**New Business** 

Mr. Love said he has been contacted by Mr. Hunt, who has decided to step down, effective immediately. Mr. Love

said a review of previous applicants will be conducted and the position opening will be advertised.

Commissioner Peery said he will be missed; all agreed.

Chairman Prengaman stated the Planning Commission has ten members while the Board of Supervisors has eight

members; he said if that is something that needs changed, could that be considered at that time.

Mr. Stanley said part of that is that there is a Board member as part of the Planning Commission. He said ideally,

there would be representation from each of the eight different districts. If that is the goal, the Board can make the

determination and then we could work toward that.

Chairman Prengaman said that representation is critical. Discussion followed.

Chairman Prengaman declared the meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m.

Next Meeting: Tuesday, July 18, 2023 at 7:00 p.m.

12